SELECTBOARD MEETING
MINUTES
September 5, 2023

I. OPEN MEETING –  Chairman Mark Bullard called the September 18, 2023, Selectboard meeting to order at 6:01 p.m.  Those present include Mark Bullard, Michael Daley, Zachary Brown, and Richard Thibeault.  Members of the public present included Scott Boomhower, Sharon Belleville, and Suzanne Phinney, with Kim Sweatt joining via Zoom.
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES–September 5, 2023, Meeting Minutes–  Meeting minutes for the September 5, 2023, meeting were distributed and reviewed by board members before and at the meeting.  Mike made a motion to approve the September 5, 2023, meeting minutes as written, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA –  Zach made the following additions to the agenda addressed under HIGHWAY, WASTEWATER, and NEW BUSINESS, respectively: old snow bucket for the backhoe, Efficiency VT rebate application, and MERP Grant update.  No other additions were made, and the board was fine with the additions.
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT – 
a. Scott Boomhower – Scott was in to ask the board to change a dangerous corner on Pollard Hill Road.  Scott stated that the bank has been built up over the years around a corner on Pollard Hill Road, and it has become dangerous as you cannot see around it.  He has had to ditch his bike several times as the UPS truck was going too fast around the corner.  Richard reminded the board and Scott that Pollard Hill was a Class IV Road.  Richard also said minimal work had been done on Pollard Hill Road, so he is unsure how or when the bank would have been built up.  The Selectboard agreed to meet with Scott on Saturday, September 23, 2023, to view the bank and brainstorm possible solutions.  
b. Suzanne Phinney and Sharon Belleville – Suzanne and Sharon were in to share their grievances and offer possible solutions surrounding the camping and loitering ordinance.  Both wanted to know what prompted the ordinance, and the board stated they were trying to be proactive.  Zach offered some clarifications about the current situation.  Suzanne asked if the board had any ideas on where a shelter could be located.  The board did not know at this time as the qualifications for such a structure are intricate.  Not every building can be made into a shelter.  Suzanne suggested the Town office.  The board said that for many reasons, this location would not be suitable, including no showers or kitchen and the fact that essential documents are stored in both the upstairs and downstairs vaults.  The board also referenced not having anyone to oversee individuals living at the town office.  Sharon and Suzanne stated that they would be willing to join a committee if needed to discuss the ongoing homelessness issues in Canaan.  
V. Kim Sweatt – Kim was in to discuss her driveway.  Kim expressed concern that Claybrook Road was built up the last time it was graded, which left a large shelf between her driveway and the road.  Vehicles have been getting stuck in her driveway and scraping their undercarriages.  Richard stated that no gravel had been added to the road for about three years.  Kim said that if the Town would supply the gravel, she could spread it out herself.  The board discussed whether fixing a private driveway was the best course of action.  The consensus was that the aprons should be fixed, a similar practice to what the state does when paving a road.  Al made a motion to deliver two town trucks worth of gravel to Kim Sweatt’s driveway.  Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.   Richard will deliver the gravel later in the week.  

VI. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 
a. East Street and Middle Street Paving – No updates at this time. 
b. Hall Stream Bridge Update – Richard said they are continuing to work on the bridge with an estimated completion date of October 31, 2023, at the latest.  
c. Claybrook Road Driveway Complaint – See above. 
d. Grader Repair -  Richard reported that the serpentine belt on the grader is destroyed.  He has contacted Daniel Giroux to order the part and schedule a time for it to be replaced.  Once the part comes in, Daniel will replace the serpentine belt, and if he notices anything else wrong, he can repair it, too.  The board agreed that checking out everything else when the grader is torn apart is a good idea.  
e. Snow Bucket -  Richard reported that Daniel Frizzell wanted to purchase the old backhoe snow bucket.  Richard said that when they bought the new backhoe, they had to buy a new bucket as the old one didn’t fit.  The old bucket has been sitting in the yard ever since.  The board had no problem with Richard selling the bucket and said the money could go to paying for the grader repairs. 
VII. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT – 
a. Mowing Issue – Zach reported for April that a live wire was cut when Yetti Yard Man was mowing the treatment plant.  April said she was talking with an employee of Yetti Yard Man, and he said it had been reported to the owner.  Zach said he has not yet heard anything from Jason, the owner.  The Selectboard was concerned that there was even a wire above ground in the first place.  Zach said it has not been fixed and has been buried.  The Selectboard asked Zach to contact Jason Rella to see what had happened.  
b. Transfer Switch at the Camp Pump Station -  Zach reported for April that she is continuing to work with the company to get the transfer switch delivered.  She will update the board as soon as anything changes.  
c. Efficiency VT Rebate-  Zach reported that the rebate for the lighting project at the plant is almost complete.  Mark needs to sign the completed application form.  Mark signed the form, and Zach will send it in.  Once it is approved, the rebate check will be sent. 
VIII. SOLID WASTE – 
a. Freon Appliances -  Zach reported that the four appliances that have been down at the treatment plant for a while now have been drained of their freon.  The board said that they will now be opening up the disposal of these appliances again at a charge of $10.  No further discussion was had. 
b. Zach will put a portion about tearing up old books in the newsletter to recycle them. 
IX. NEW BUSINESS – 
a. Flagpole in Fletcher Park -  Zach stated that it would not come down when he went to lower the flag in Fletcher Park.  Mark suggested that Richard take a look at it.  Zach said that it was not Richard’s job and not to keep throwing things Richard’s way.  Mike said that he would go and take a look at it, and Zach said he would help.  
b. Lak View Drive Name Change and Division-  Zach reminded the board about the division of Lake View Drive.  Zach said that the last part the board needed to do was approve of the division and name change.  The proposed name for the portion of Lake View off Dubeau Road is Hidden Acres Drive.  Mike made a motion to approve the division of the road and to name the new portion, Hidden Acres Drive.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.

c. Sale of Alice Hunt Cemetery Lot – Thomas and Ginette Gate-  Zach presented a cemetery deed to sell a cremation lot in the Alice Hunt Cemetery.  He reported that all fees have been paid.  He also asked Al if this portion of the cemetery had been marked out and cleared off.  Al said it hadn’t been, but it will need to be.  Mike made a motion to approve the sale of the cemetery lot to Thomas and Ginette Gates.  Al seconded this motion. Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board signed the warranty deed, and the office will record it and send it to the Gates. 

d. Sheriff’s Time at the Softball Tournaments- Sheriff Colby contacted Mark about who to send the bill for the hours the department had at the Softball Tournaments.  The board discussed this at great length.  The board decided to send the entire bill to the Town, and then the Town will bill the tournaments.  The Town will cover the 24 hours that are contracted, and then the remainder will be the responsibility of the tournament leaders.  Before next year’s tournaments, the board will need to discuss the issue of sheriff’s time with the organizations. 

e. MERP Grant Update -  Zach told the board that the MERP Grant energy audits would be happening tomorrow. 

X. OLD BUSINESS –  
a. Junky Yard Violation Updates -  Zach will draft final notice letters to the violators who have not complied with the ordinance.  These letters will be ready for review at the next board meeting.  

b. Encampment and Loitering Ordinance -  The board discussed the proposed ordinance extensively.  Zach presented the board with the records request from the Vermont ACLU, which requested all correspondence surrounding the ordinance.  Zach said he is working with Attorney Bill Davies to comply with the request.  The board discussed the loitering aspect of the ordinance and decided it was vaguer than the rest and had other issues, so it should be removed.  Mike made a motion to eliminate all aspects of loitering in the ordinance, including eliminating the first bullet point in Section 10 Purpose, eliminating the word loitering and all references to it from Section 2- Scope, and eliminating Section 4- Loitering in Public Ways, Buildings, and land in its entirety.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion.  Zach pointed out that this would start the clock again, and a new 60-day window would be started once the redrafted ordinance was signed.  Seeing no more discussion, Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will make all necessary changes.  
XI. OTHER BUSINESS – No action/discussion was taken.
XII. EXECUTIVE SESSION – No action/discussion was taken.
XIII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 19-23 for $108,007.38 and Warrant 19A-23 for $95.00 were signed and executed by the board. 
XIV. ADJOURN MEETING-  Al motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard adjourned the meeting at 7:54  p.m. 
